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2.4 CURRENT LAP PROCESSES  

LEAD/SUPPORT: LINDA CARUSO | RACHEL BLACKWOOD 

The Australian Communications and Media Authority (ACMA) is working with radio licensees 
to convert radio services in regional licence areas from AM to FM.  

The ACMA has expanded its solus (single licensee) conversion program to competitive 
markets. It has adopted planning principles to guide the ACMA’s decision-making for AM–FM 
conversions in regional competitive markets. The ACMA is also progressing Licence Area 
Plan (LAP) variations to improve coverage of national, commercial and community 
broadcasting services where spectrum is readily available.  

The ACMA’s planning decisions take into consideration all relevant facts and information on a 
case-by-case basis. In performing its planning functions, the ACMA is required to take 
account of a range of legislated objectives. These considerations often require the ACMA to 
balance the competing interests of relevant licensees including those in adjacent licence 
areas. 

KEY ISSUES 

Forward work plan for LAP variations 

 The ACMA’s main broadcast spectrum planning priorities are: 

o converting commercial, community and national services from AM to FM in areas 
where FM spectrum is readily available 

o improving coverage of national, commercial and community broadcasting services 
where spectrum is readily available 

o making digital radio channel plans for regional DAB+ where a commercial licensee or 
national broadcaster has committed to a rollout  

o supporting trials of new broadcasting technology. 

 The ACMA annual workplan for 202-24 released on 3 October 2023 as part of the  
Five-Year Spectrum Outlook, outlined the following LAP variations which are being 
progressed within specified timeframes: 

o supporting AM–FM conversions: 

 the Tamworth AM–FM conversion was finalised on 28 September 2023 

 the Armidale AM–FM conversion is expected to be released for public consultation 
in Q4, 2023. 

o following the extension of Part 3 of the Broadcasting Services Act 1992 (the BSA) to 
include Norfolk Island and the licensing of various incumbent broadcasting services on 
the Island, we varied the Remote Central and Eastern Australia Radio LAP to include 
Norfolk Island radio services in Q2, 2023 

o we committed to develop and consult on proposals for variations to the Remote 
Western Australia Radio LAP in Q4, 2023.  

LAP variations  

 As of 15 September 2023, the ACMA had 123 outstanding LAP variation requests, with 
23 of these under current consideration.  












